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Mr. Speaker: 

Yesterday on Palm Sunday, Christians around the world 

and here at home began the observance of Holy Week, 

commemorating the passion, death and resurrection of Jesus 

Christ. 

This Lent and Easter, individuals, families, communities 

and societies are experiencing ‘the way of the cross’ in ways 

we have not experienced in most of our lifetimes. 

We are losing loved ones. 

Some are experiencing ill health, some are critically ill. 

Families and friends are confronting the death of loved 

ones. 

We are feeling the loss of those who have contributed so 

much to our country over so many years. 

Mr. Speaker, 

One of the most unfortunate consequences of the 

emergency orders, was the postponement of several funerals 

planned for this past weekend. 



I know that this added to the grief of those who were 

unable to bury or to say a final earthly farewell to their loved 

ones. 

I know this is painful, but I want to assure the families 

and the country that this difficult decision was taken to save 

and to protect lives. 

I know from my own experience how painful this is. 

During Hurricane Dorian I lost my brother.  We were unable 

to bring his body home from the United States for weeks and 

could not plan his funeral until many weeks after his death 

because of the turmoil after Hurricane Dorian. 

I want to express our condolences to all of those who 

recently lost loved ones. We will consult with the Funeral 

Directors Association as to the best way forward in light of 

the difficult circumstances we are all confronting. 

Mr. Speaker: 

In our ongoing effort and urgent mission to save lives 

and to protect health, I wish to announce further emergency 

measures which health officials believe are absolutely 



necessary.  I again stress that similar measures are being taken 

in other countries and jurisdictions. 

The effect of the ending of the total Lockdown period, as 

of 5:00 am this morning, is that the Nation has returned to the 

24 Hour Curfew which was imposed by the COVID-19 Order 

(No. 2) of 2020. 

I must advise this House and the Bahamian people that, 

due to the fact that there are asymptomatic carriers of the 

virus, and based upon medical advice, the Competent 

Authority may impose further, sometimes longer, lockdown 

periods over the coming weeks.  This may require the 

extension of the Proclamation and associated documents. 

Let me remind the House and the Bahamian People that 

the 24 hour curfew means that individuals should not leave 

their Homes at all, unless they are going out to buy an 

essential item, such as groceries, water, gasoline or 

prescription pharmaceutical products; or if they have been 

designated as an “essential worker” in a Government 

Ministry, Corporation of Agency, or in any essential Service 

or Public Utility (whether publicly or privately owned) or if 



they are a designated essential worker in an “Exempted 

business, establishment or undertaking”. 

Under the 24 hour curfew, a person may only physically 

exercise in his own yard, or on the roadways in his immediate 

neighbourhood. 

Mr. Speaker, 

I repeat, I must advise this House and the Bahamian 

People that, due to the fact that there are asymptomatic carries 

of the virus, and based upon medical advice, the Competent 

Authority may impose further, sometimes longer, lockdown 

periods over the coming weeks. 

This may require the extension of the Proclamation and 

associated documents. 

As of Wednesday, 8th April, 2020, starting at 9:00 pm, a 

complete Lockdown will again be implemented effective 

Wednesday, the 8th of April, at 9pm and will end at 5am on 

Tuesday, the 14th of April. 

At the end of that Lockdown period, the 24 hour curfew 

will again resume. 



A shutdown will occur each weekend beginning 9pm on 

Fridays and ending 5am on Mondays. 

During this shutdown, all services are prohibited, with the 

exception as follows: 

• all hospitals in The Bahamas, 

• the Royal Bahamas Defence Force, 

• the Royal Bahamas Police Force, 

• the media, 

• security services, 

• hotels with guests 

• emergency units of core publicly and privately owned 

public utilities, namely, electricity, water, 

telecommunications, 

• and a strictly limited number of exempted undertakings, 

such as domestic and international import/export trade. 

The Lockdown means you may not leave the confines of 

your property, for any reason, unless there is an emergency or 

unless you are working in an entity which will be specifically 

named, or identified by the function being performed, in the 

Lockdown Order. 



This means you may not leave your property to exercise, 

even if it is in your immediate neighborhood. 

You must stay at home or in your own yard! 

For COVID-19 emergency health and health-related 

questions, the public may call 511. 

Please have your NIB number available if you have to call 

this line. 

For general information about COVID-19 which is not 

connected to an emergency or immediate health-related 

matter, please call 411. 

For all health emergencies and life-threatening conditions 

call 911. 

The Royal Bahamas Police Force has set up a COVID-19 

Command Centre that you may call for shutdown and curfew-

related inquiries.   This number is 311. 

Additional telephone lines have been added to increase the 

capacity to deal with the high volume of calls and inquiries. 

Mr. Speaker: 



As a personal defence measure, particularly against 

transmission by people who may not show any symptoms, 

members of the public are highly encouraged to wear non-

medical masks in public. 

I want to stress however, that those who are not frontline 

medical personnel should refrain from purchasing or wearing 

health masks.  These masks are reserved for our health 

workers on the frontline. 

I would at this moment urge every retail store, or 

persons, who have any stocks or supplies, of any medically 

approved surgical or face masks for sale, to contact the 

Ministry of Health immediately, in order to sell the same to 

Public Health, as the sale of any medical masks to the general 

public will at some time be prohibited. 

I urge the Ministry of Health and all hospitals to label 

their masks to identify those needed for frontline health 

workers. 

This ensures adequate supplies of masks are available for 

health workers and avoid the shortage being experienced in 

some places abroad. This will also prevent a run on health 

masks. 



To ensure the availability of masks for the general 

public, the Government has enabled the production of cotton 

masks in New Providence through various companies, 

including Bahama Handprints and Carey's Fabric and 

Uniform. 

These masks will be washable and re-usable by the 

ordinary resident. 

To encourage and enable the large-scale production of 

cotton masks in the Family Islands, the Small Business 

Development Centre has been directed to provide funding to 

tailors and seamstresses so that sufficient masks are also 

available throughout the Family Islands. 

Let me note that the production of masks presents an 

economic opportunity for businesspeople and entrepreneurs. 

Going forward, The Bahamas will have to begin to 

manufacture a number of items for domestic needs. 

This will provide economic opportunities and jobs for 

Bahamians. 



I also note that in due course there will also be a 

tremendous opportunity for farmers to increase domestic food 

production. 

I will have more to say over the coming days and weeks 

about how The Bahamas may significantly increase domestic 

production in a number of areas, which may also help to 

maintain our currency reserves. 

Mr. Speaker: 

Yesterday, my Office announced that starting today, 

Monday 6 April, until further notice, a food shopping 

schedule is in effect for the entire Bahamas. 

This schedule was agreed after widespread consultation 

and discussion, including with the National Coordinating 

Committee.      This schedule will regularly allow all residents 

access to food shopping three times per week. 

But because of the wider shutdown this particular week, 

all residents will have the opportunity to shop at least once 

before the shutdown comes into effect. The shopping schedule 

allows for a specially designated time for senior citizens and 

persons with disabilities. 



The schedule also ensures that each group has access to 

at least one afternoon slot to accommodate essential 

workers.  There may be exceptions that were not accounted 

for but we will deal with those accordingly. 

I will meet with Family Island Administrators via video 

conference at 3 p.m. this afternoon to discuss COVID – 19 

preparations and response.  During this meeting I will also 

discuss the specific needs of individual islands and cays 

related to the Food Shopping schedule and adjustments will 

be made to accommodate special required exceptions. 

The schedule is designed to cut down on exposure, 

physical interactions and provide residents with enough 

opportunity to get the essential items that they need. 

The schedule is as follows. 

Adults with the last name beginning A through F will be 

allowed to enter food stores to shop on: 

• Mondays: 6am to 12pm 

• Wednesdays: 6am to 12 pm 

• Thursdays: 1pm to 7pm 



Adults with the last name beginning G through O will be 

allowed to enter food stores to shop on: 

• Mondays: 1pm to 7pm 

• Wednesdays: 1pm to 7pm 

• Fridays: 6am to 12pm 

Adults with the last name beginning P through Z will be 

allowed to enter food stores to shop on: 

• Tuesdays: 1pm to 7pm 

• Fridays: 1pm to 7pm 

• Thursdays 6am to 12pm 

Special provisions have been made for individuals 60 years 

of age and older and persons with disabilities. 

Senior citizens and persons with disabilities may shop on 

Tuesdays from 6am to 12 pm; however, persons in these 

categories may also choose to shop on the day assigned to 

their last name. 

In addition: 

• Each household should identify a single shopper to carry 

out food shopping. 



• Shoppers will be required to provide official photo 

identification to show proof of last name. 

• Physical distancing protocols, of 6 feet or more 

separation between each individual, must be adhered to 

at all times. 

I wish to advise that large businesses should sanitize their 

premises before re-opening to large numbers of people; and at 

frequent intervals all surfaces usually touched by the general 

public, such as door handles, trolley handles, shelving, cash 

counters and glass door panels must be sanitized repeatedly 

throughout the day. 

Strict physical distancing by limiting the number of persons 

allowed to enter to 1 person for every 30 square feet of 

publicly accessible store space must be adhered to. 

Failure to comply with these requirements will lead to the 

store’s abrupt closure. 

To review this schedule please go to Opm.gov.bs. 

Mr. Speaker: 



I wish to now advise the House that the Royal Bahamas 

Defence Force has been mobilized to fortify the borders of the 

Family Islands. 

Incoming pleasure craft will not be allowed to dock at 

any port in The Bahamas. 

An Amended Order will shortly be promulgated which 

will speak to further restrictions as it relates to protecting the 

borders of our Family Islands and their settlements and 

communities. 

Notwithstanding the return to the 24 hour curfew, all 

residents of Bimini are advised to stay at home and indoors. 

Mr. Speaker: 

With the suspension of cruise ship activity around the 

world, The Bahamas is allowing a number of cruise ships, 

empty of passengers, to seek temporary shelter in The 

Bahamas, in its ports or elsewhere in its territorial waters. 

The Ministry of Transport, in close coordination with the 

Bahamas Maritime Authority, has put in place protocols for 

cruise ships sheltering in The Bahamas. 



These protocols outline the terms and conditions under 

which the ships are allowed to stay in The Bahamas. 

For example, no shipboard personnel may disembark the 

ship at any time or for any purpose without the prior written 

permission by and only on specific terms set by the 

Competent Authority, which is the Prime Minister. 

The protocols also outline security, medical and 

operational guidelines. 

The Government may at any time supplement, amend or 

rescind all or any part of the protocols and issue any 

instructions or prohibitions with regard to a specific ship or 

circumstance as it sees fit. 

Protocols for yachts and other pleasure craft are 

being developed. 

The main purpose of which is to encourage as many 

of “these people” already within Bahamian territorial 

waters to return to their countries of origin for the 

duration of the pandemic. 

Mr. Speaker: 



This pandemic has killed more than seventy thousand 

people around the world. 

It has killed young and old.  Rich and poor. 

No one is exempt, no one has been found to be immune 

from this deadly virus.  Sadly, Bahamians have also died. 

As Prime Minister and as a medical doctor, it is my duty 

to do what is necessary to protect our people.    My mind is 

clear. 

I am focused on what must be done. 

The best medicine to stop this virus is physical 

distancing. 

We must stay apart as much as possible to prevent the 

spread of this coronavirus and more deaths. 

That is why I began the curfew and lockdown measures. 

They are essential to save lives. 

Sadly, what we noticed was that some people were not 

listening or taking this deadly virus seriously. 



We therefore had to strengthen the measures because we 

are in a surge and there is community spread. 

I wish to remind this House and the Bahamian People 

that the total lockdown we just experienced was done on the 

advice of public health officials in order to prevent and to 

slow the spread of the virus during the surge we are in. 

Dr. Dahl-Regis, the coordinator of the COVID-19 

response and a special adviser to the Prime Minister, publicly 

warned from March 26 that we were in the surge. 

We have watched on the news the consequences around 

the world of waiting too long to act aggressively.  Some 

countries and jurisdictions that did not act fast enough are 

experiencing hundreds of deaths per day. 

We are learning from what happened in those places and 

applying the lessons to The Bahamas. 

I assure the country that our best minds in public health 

are working hard behind the scenes to keep Bahamians and 

residents safe. 

The Bahamas does not have the resources of larger 

countries. 



We do not have their production capacity to create drugs 

and equipment to fight the virus. 

In The Bahamas we must put our focus and our efforts 

on prevention.  That is why we instituted the curfews, 

shutdowns and lockdown.  But for this to work, all of us must 

do our part.  We need our citizens and residents and visitors to 

comply and to follow the rules. 

Compliance will help to determine how many deaths 

there are.  We all have it in our hands to save lives. 

If we follow the rules and listen, if we stay at home, 

fewer people will die and will get sick. 

If we are slack, if we do not listen, if some sneak out and 

break the rules, more people may die. 

The people who die from some being slack could be 

friends, neighbors and family. 

This deadly outbreak is not just happening on TV. 

It is not just happening around the world. 

The virus is spreading in The Bahamas. 



Not everyone who has it looks or acts sick. 

There are infected people who have no symptoms. 

While someone is next to them not following the rules 

and having fun, they could give it to you and you could take it 

home and spread it to the people you love. 

Let me be very clear about this. 

There is no vaccine for the virus. 

Some people who contract it get sick and die quickly. 

What I have to do as Prime Minister now and in the days 

to come is for the protection of every citizen and resident in 

our country. 

Mr. Speaker: 

I wish to read a brief portion of good advice given by Dr. 

Johnathan Smith, an epidemiologist and lecturer in global 

health at the prestigious Yale School of Medicine on why the 

curfews and physical distancing are critical. 

Dr. Smith said: 



“In contrast to hand-washing and other personal measures, 

social distancing measures are not about individuals, they are 

about societies working in unison. 

“These measures also take a long time to see the results. 

“It is hard (even for me) to conceptualize how ‘one quick little 

get together’ can undermine the entire framework of a public 

health intervention, but it does. 

“I promise you it does. 

“I promise. I promise. I promise. 

“You can't cheat it. 

“People are already itching to cheat on the social distancing 

precautions just a ‘little’- a playdate, a haircut, or picking up a 

needless item at the store, etc. 

“From a transmission dynamics standpoint, this very quickly 

recreates a highly connected social network that undermines 

all of the work the community has done so far. 

“Until we get a viable vaccine this unprecedented outbreak 

will not be overcome in a grand, sweeping gesture, rather only 



by the collection of individual choices our community makes 

in the coming months. 

“This virus is unforgiving to unwise choices. 

“My goal in writing this is to prevent communities from 

getting ‘sucker-punched’ by what the epidemiological 

community knows will happen in the coming weeks. 

“It will be easy to be drawn to the idea that what we are doing 

isn't working and become paralyzed by fear, or to ‘cheat’ a 

little bit in the coming weeks. 

“By knowing what to expect, and knowing the importance of 

maintaining these measures, my hope is to encourage 

continued community spirit, strategizing, and action to 

persevere in this time of uncertainty.” 

Mr. Speaker: 

Bill Gates of the Bill and Melinda Gates Foundation put 

it very succinctly: 

“Until the case numbers start to go down…no one can 

continue business as usual or relax the shutdown. 



“Any confusion about this point will only extend the 

economic pain, raise the odds that the virus will return, and 

cause more deaths.” 

Mr. Speaker: 

The economic blow to The Bahamas is massive and 

widespread. 

It will be with us for some time. 

The increase in unemployment will be tremendous and 

greater than most of us have seen in our lifetime. 

This means that My Government must and will take 

unprecedented action to help the poor, the vulnerable and 

those who are no longer employed. 

We will have to help small-, medium- and larger 

business through a broad range of measures. 

We will take bold and aggressive measures to keep our 

Bahamas afloat and to stimulate our economy. 

We will take whatever means are necessary in terms of 

social assistance and our economic survival. 



We have all seen pictures of the empty streets in even the 

busiest cities in the world like New York City, Tokyo, Paris, 

Rome and other great cities. 

With the cessation of cruises, we see the large, empty 

cruise vessels docked right here in the Port of Nassau, one of 

the largest cruise destinations in the world. 

We were among the first countries in the world to take 

the series of measures that were mandated under the 

Emergency Powers Orders. 

We acted quicker and more decisively than many 

advanced countries. 

We had a choice between acting quickly and waiting and 

wondering whether COVID-19 would come to our shores and 

when. 

Thank God we acted when we did! 

Mr. Speaker: 

Our main concern and our top priority remains the 

health, the safety and the well-being of the citizens and 



residents of every island, cay, community and settlement in 

the Commonwealth of The Bahamas. 

This is my gravest responsibility as Prime Minister and 

as a medical doctor. 

Because we have taken a full hit on tourism and other 

sectors, My Government has already announced a series of 

social and economic programs to assist the most vulnerable 

among us in the short term. 

We will announce further measures. 

But where do we go from here? 

Whenever I hear anyone speaking about unprecedented 

events, I am reminded of the words from the Great Book, the 

words from Ecclesiastes Chapter 1, verse 9. 

“What has been will be again, what has been done will 

be done again; there is nothing new under the sun.” 

While the current set of events are rare, they are by no 

means unprecedented. 



We do have history and some lessons from that history 

that offer us guidance so that we do not repeat certain 

mistakes of the past. 

We can go as far back as the Great Plague of London, 

lasting from 1665 to 1666, or as relatively recently as the 

1918 Spanish Flu Pandemic. 

Both of those deadly outbreaks taught humanity lessons 

about the need for physical distancing and need for the 

cessation of cross border travel. 

Even more recently, we have seen the alarm and 

suffering caused by other major viruses. 

While there are similarities and differences between 

other deadly viruses and COVID-19, they all disrupt 

economies and disrupt our lives to a greater or lesser degree. 

But sooner or later they are followed by a period of 

recovery of our livelihoods and economy. 

In every case, the length of that economic disruption is 

determined primarily by how long it takes to eliminate the 

threat to our lives. 



Today, this is the great unknown. 

We are still in the very midst of the fight against 

COVID-19. 

So what do we do in the meantime? 

In the meantime, we continue to pray unceasingly. 

We thank God for the courage, the knowledge and the 

untiring work of our medical and public health warriors. 

We shore up relations within our families and our 

communities. 

We get to know our neighbors better, albeit from a 

distance. 

We take the time to improve ourselves in whatever ways 

we believe will make our lives better when the all clear is 

sounded. 

And we do the very same for our churches, businesses, 

our unions, nonprofits, other organizations and all sectors of 

the public service. 



History has shown us that whenever there is a loss of 

private sector demand, as much of that demand as possible 

must be replaced by public sector spending on soft and hard 

infrastructure that will serve us all well when the “all clear” in 

sounded. 

At the appropriate time I will give a major national 

address outlining our Relief, Recovery and Reform program 

to jumpstart our economy and to prepare our country for when 

the world wants to come back to the Islands of the Bahamas. 

As grave and as painful and as difficult as this crisis may 

be, we must and will survive. 

We must dedicate our fight to building a new country to 

those whose lives will be lost and to those who helped to 

protect us and save our lives. 

We will have to dramatically transform our country in 

areas such as health care infrastructure; resilience against 

climate change and environmental conservation; combatting 

chronic non-communicable diseases; ongoing reforms in 

education, social development and the delivery of social 

services and assistance; the ongoing rebuilding of Abaco, the 

Abaco Cays, Grand Bahama and Ragged Island; border 



protection; public sector reform; new ideas for tourism, 

financial services and ongoing economic diversification; 

domestic manufacturing, food production, fisheries and 

aquaculture; building a new digital economy and world of 

work; the greater use of solar and other forms of renewable 

energy and other areas of national life. 

COVID-19 left us with certain difficult choices. 

But as a country and as a people we have the choice 

whether to go forward or to go back to old habits that do not 

serve us well. 

And we have clear choices on how we can rebuild and 

restore our country. 

Mr. Speaker: 

We are at the foot of the cross. 

We are at Calvary. 

But during this, the holiest of weeks in the Christian 

calendar, we know as people of faith and people of hope that 

Good Friday will be followed by Easter Sunday. 

This is our prayer. 



This is our blessed hope. 

This is our resolve. 

May God console those who have lost loved ones, and 

those who are ill and their families and loved ones. 

Grant thy protection and guidance O’ Lord to all those on 

the frontlines of this battle. 

May God bless us all and grant us grace and discernment 

in this time of need. 

And may He ever continue to bless our fair 

Commonwealth. 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker. 

_____ 

  

  

 


